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MINUTES
SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD 

MEETING:  27 AUGUST 2012, PARLIAMENT HOUSE, EDINBURGH
Present:

Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President, (Chairman)
Eleanor Emberson
Sheriff Iona McDonald

Johan Findlay OBE JP
Tony McGrath 
Robert Milligan QC

Mark Higgins

Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC
Elizabeth Carmichael CBE 

Debbie Crosbie

Also Attended: 

Eric McQueen, Executive Director Field Services, SCS 
Neil Rennick, Executive Director Strategy & Infrastructure, SCS

Stephen Coulter, Director Planning and Performance, SCS 


Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:

Rt Hon Lord Carloway
The Chairman informed the Board that the Rt Hon Lord Carloway had been appointed Lord Justice Clerk and that, by virtue of his appointment, he would continue as member of the SCS Board.  A new senator member would be appointed shortly.
1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 18 June 2012
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

Appointment of a sheriff member of the SCS Board

2.1
Membership of the panel appointed to consider applicants for appointment as a sheriff member of the Board had been changed since the last meeting.  Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop was away from business during the early stages of the process and it had been agreed that Sheriff McDonald sit on the panel in his place.  The panel would report to the Lord President early next month.
3.
Future Court Structures (SCS/Aug12/37)
3.1
The Board considered the draft consultation paper. This reflected the changes made as a consequence of consultation with the judiciary, SCS staff and feedback from the six dialogue events for stakeholders held across the country earlier this year.  
3.2
Subject to minor changes being made to the draft, the Board agreed that the consultation paper was ready to be submitted for full public consultation.  The Board recorded its thanks to all those involved in producing the document which it considered to be comprehensive, well written and easily read.
4.
Finance (SCS/Aug12/38)
4.1
The financial results for the first quarter of the year 2012-13 were received.  The Executive sought the Board’s agreement to transfer £150k in capital funding from the IT budget to the Estates budget to fund priority projects in the current year.  Although investment in IT was also a priority, there were limitations on what could be done within the current year.  The Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee had already scrutinised and approved the proposals and the Board was content that the funds be reallocated to the Estates budget as requested.
4.2
The Scottish Government’s consultation on Court Fees had closed on 23 July and the Board received a summary of the responses received.  The overall assessment was that no issues had been raised which would require significant changes to the proposals already agreed by the Board and no further action need be taken by it.  The Scottish Government’s Legal Directorate would progress arrangements for laying updated fees orders which were expected to come into effect on 3 December 2012.
5.
Corporate Plan Delivery Status Report (SCS/Aug12/39)
5.1
The overall status of the Corporate Plan Delivery portfolio had been revised from “Green” to “Amber” to reflect the very tight budget profile in the future court structures paper.  However, progress on all key projects was being made.  The Board would revisit the Corporate Plan in October to take stock and consider what contingency plans should be put in place should financial projections have to be revised.  It was unlikely that any further funding would be available from the Scottish Government over the planning period.
5.2
An on-line system for registering powers of attorney had been launched since the last meeting and was already proving successful with a healthy number of solicitors’ firms registering to use the system.  
5.3
All criminal business in Glasgow was now being heard in the building in Carlton Place and all staff formerly working in St Andrew’s Street had moved out and the building was closed.  The co-location of the sheriff, stipendiary magistrates’ and justice of the peace courts was beginning to bed in and some initial issues were being resolved. 
6.
Estates Committee: Parliament House Phase 4 (SCS/Aug12/40)
6.1
The Board considered recommendations from the Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee to confirm the scope of Phase 4 of the redevelopment project, including capital and revenue allocations.  It was noted that Phase 3 was on schedule to be completed in this financial year and deciding upon the scope of Phase 4 now, would enable the procurement process to get underway and provide a seamless transition at the start of the new financial year.  On that basis, the Board agreed the scope and provisional budget of Phase 4 for 2013-14.   
7.
People Committee: SCS Staff Survey 2011 - Update
7.1
 This report summarised the progress made in engaging with staff during a period of significant change in the organisation.  The Board also received an update on the Leadership through Coaching programme which seeks to ensure that line managers coach staff towards developing skills and knowledge to make appropriate judgements or find resolutions in their day to day duties.  The programme had already been rolled out from senior to middle manager level and further roll out of the programme was planned.
7.2
The People Committee would continue to monitor progress and the Board welcomed the work that had already been done by the Executive to address the concerns raised in responses to the staff survey 2011.
8.
Audit Committee - Annual Reports (SCS/Aug12/42 and SCS/Aug12/43))
8.1
The Committee had submitted its annual report to the Board outlining the work it had undertaken during the year July 2011 to August 2012.  The report also set out the Committees’ priorities for the coming year.
8.2
The Board also received the SCS Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 31 March 2012 and the Audit Committee’s recommendation that these be approved.  The Committee had reviewed the Governance Statement and was satisfied that it fairly reflected the system of internal control.
8.3
The Committee commended the Executive for the work it had done in finalising the Report which addressed all pertinent issues.  The Board approved the Annual Report and Accounts for 2011-12 and these would now be signed by the SCS Accountable Officer.
9.
 Any Other Business
Executive Director Strategy & Infrastructure

9.1
This was Neil Rennick’s last Board meeting before taking up his new post in the Scottish Government Justice Directorate. The Board thanked him for all the work he had done to support the Board both, in the run up to and after vesting day on 1 April 2010 and wished him well in his new role.  
Remuneration Committee

9.2
Before his appointment as Lord President, Lord Gill was Chairman of the Remuneration Committee and he announced that Lord Carloway would succeed him as Chairman of that Committee.
Audit Scotland – Follow up to its Report on the Role of Boards
9.3
Audit Scotland had now interviewed four members of the Board.  The Executive had been advised that Audit Scotland’s draft report would be available next month and the Board would receive an update in Audit Scotland’s Annual Audit report in the autumn.
Membership of the SCS Board

9.4
The record of the discussion under this agenda item is considered confidential and exempt from publication.
Induction of New Members

9.6
Over the last few months, judicial membership of the Board had changed with the retirement of Lord Hamilton, the appointment of Lord Carloway and new senator and sheriff members to be appointed soon.  The Executive would provide an induction pack of background material to begin with, but visits and meetings with key contacts would be arranged.  The presentation on public finance which was delivered to the Board when it was first established was identified as something that should be included in any induction process.
Forward Look
9.7
The Executive provided an update on the plans for the next meeting when members of the Boards of the Crown & Procurator Fiscal Service and the Scottish Legal Aid Board would join the SCS Board and Scottish Government officials to consider the programme of reforms.  

Estates Committee

9.8
The record of the discussion under this agenda item is considered confidential and exempt from publication.
10.
Date of the Next Meeting
10.1
Monday 22 October 2012 in the COSLA Conference Centre, Edinburgh
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